
 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

Inspection of a good school: Weetwood 
Primary School 
Weetwood Lane, Leeds, West Yorkshire, LS16 5NW 

 
  
Inspection dates: 19 and 20 July 2022 
 

Outcome 
 
Weetwood Primary School continues to be a good school. 

 

What is it like to attend this school? 
 
Weetwood’s reputation for meeting the needs of pupils with special educational needs 
and/or disabilities (SEND) is richly deserved. Parents and carers of pupils with SEND 
choose to travel from miles away, so their children can attend this school. Leaders have 
designed a curriculum that celebrates pupils’ differences. As a result, pupils have a 
sophisticated understanding of equalities and diversity. 
 
Pupils are kind to each other. They nominate other pupils to receive a ‘praise postcard’ 
when other pupils are kind to them. It is exciting for pupils when teachers send postcards 
home congratulating pupils for their kindness. Bullying is extremely rare and resolved 
quickly. Pupils are confident that a trusted adult will help them if they are upset. 
 
Parents say, ‘There is a wonderful sense of community and belonging.’ Governors, staff 
and parents work in partnership to achieve the school’s aims. This is working.  
 
Pupils are interested in their lessons and they behave well. Teachers regularly remind 
pupils of the shared values at the heart of Weetwood’s curriculum. These include honesty, 
inclusivity and resilience. Pupils understand that developing good character will help them 
at school and throughout life.  
 

What does the school do well and what does it need to do better? 
 
There have been many changes to the leadership team since the last inspection.  
Governors have recently made permanent senior leadership appointments. Since January 
2022, the new headteacher has rapidly accelerated the pace of school improvement. 
Leaders are making up for lost time now. 
 
The curriculum for early reading and phonics is good. Most pupils read fluently and with 
expression. Leaders regularly buy new books for the school library. Pupils love the wide 
variety of challenging novels and non-fiction texts on offer. For less confident readers, 
leaders realised that some reading books did not match pupils’ phonics knowledge. In 
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April 2022, leaders bought lots of new reading books that match the new phonics 
programme closely. Frequent practise is increasing pupils’ confidence and improving their 
reading skills. 
 
In some subjects, including history and modern foreign languages, leaders are still 
refining curriculum plans. Although the long-term plans are thorough, leaders still need to 
improve the medium-term plans to detail what pupils will learn in each year group. 
Leaders have ambitious plans to make sure that this work is completed quickly. They 
support teachers’ workload by giving subject leaders the time they need to do this work. 
 
Teachers use assessment skilfully to check pupils’ understanding. Teachers stop pupils 
during lessons to give further explanations if needed. Most pupils stop and give their 
attention when teachers ask them to listen. There is very occasional low-level disruption 
caused by the behaviour of a few pupils. Leaders have introduced lots of new resources 
to develop pupils’ mental health. The special educational needs coordinator (SENCo) 
identifies pupils for therapeutic interventions, such as art therapy. This is helping pupils to 
learn how to regulate their own behaviour. 
  
Leaders adapt the curriculum exceptionally well for pupils with SEND. Some pupils with 
education, health and care (EHC) plans have targets to develop life skills that will help 
them live independently when they grow up. Pupils learn some practical aspects of 
mathematics to help them achieve this. For example, some pupils with EHC plans go on 
shopping trips to buy ingredients for cookery. They handle money and check their change. 
Pupils measure ingredients carefully when they are weighing and pouring. Pupils are 
proud when they share their cakes with the class. 
 
The importance of equality and inclusion is a golden thread that runs through every part 
of the school day. When the new climbing equipment was installed, some pupils with 
mobility issues were unable to use it. Leaders invested in ‘humps and tunnels’ for these 
pupils to enjoy. 
 
Most children in the Reception Year achieve well by the end of the Reception Year. Older 
pupils love taking a leadership role with younger children. Pupils in Years 5 and 6 play 
with nursery children at lunchtime. Children in the early years enjoy building relationships 
with older pupils as well as with their peers. 
 
Pupils also consider the help they can give to the wider community. Pupils enjoy gathering 
toiletries, pillows and duvet covers to make ‘bed-bundles’ for a Leeds charity group. Pupils 
are learning to become caring citizens who try to help others. 
 
 

Safeguarding 
 
The arrangements for safeguarding are effective. 
 
Leaders ensure that all the necessary recruitment checks are made when appointing new 
staff.   
 



 
 

 
 

  Inspection report: Weetwood Primary School 

19 and 20 July 2022 3 
 

 

Governors invite Leeds local authority to undertake safeguarding audits that check 
leaders’ safeguarding arrangements. Leaders promptly address any recommendations for 
improvement. 
 
Leaders have trained staff to make sure that they accurately identify pupils who may be 
at risk of harm. Leaders act quickly to address any concerns, working closely with other 
professionals when necessary. 
 
Leaders identify risks and take steps to minimise harm to pupils. This inspection took 
place during extremely hot weather. Leaders kept pupils in classrooms at lunchtime to 
protect pupils from exposure to the midday sun. 
  
 

What does the school need to do to improve? 
 
(Information for the school and appropriate authority) 
 
 Subject leaders have not identified substantive and disciplinary knowledge in sufficient 

detail for each year group in every foundation subject. Consequently, pupils are not 
achieving as well as they could. Leaders should continue to develop detailed medium-
term curriculum and assessment arrangements in every subject. 

 

Background 
 
When we have judged good, we will then normally go into the school about once every 
four years to confirm that the school remains good. This is called a section 8 inspection of 
a good or outstanding school, because it is carried out under section 8 of the Education 
Act 2005. We do not give graded judgements on a section 8 inspection. However, if we 
find evidence that a school would now receive a higher or lower grade, then the next 
inspection will be a section 5 inspection. Usually this is within one to two years of the date 
of the section 8 inspection. If we have serious concerns about safeguarding, behaviour or 
the quality of education, we will deem the section 8 inspection as a section 5 inspection 
immediately. 
 
This is the second section 8 inspection since we judged the school to be good on 17 
January 2017. 
 

How can I feed back my views? 
 
You can use Ofsted Parent View to give Ofsted your opinion on your child's school, or to 
find out what other parents and carers think. We use information from Ofsted Parent View 
when deciding which schools to inspect, when to inspect them and as part of their 
inspection. 
 
The Department for Education has further guidance on how to complain about a school. 
 

https://parentview.ofsted.gov.uk/
http://www.gov.uk/complain-about-school
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If you are the school and you are not happy with the inspection or the report, you can 
complain to Ofsted. 
 

Further information 
 
You can search for published performance information about the school. 
 
In the report, 'disadvantaged pupils' refers to those pupils who attract government pupil 
premium funding: pupils claiming free school meals at any point in the last six years and 
pupils in care or who left care through adoption or another formal route. 
   

https://www.gov.uk/complain-ofsted-report
http://www.compare-school-performance.service.gov.uk/
http://www.gov.uk/guidance/pupil-premium-information-for-schools-and-alternative-provision-settings


 
 

 
 

  Inspection report: Weetwood Primary School 

19 and 20 July 2022 5 
 

 

 
School details 
 

Unique reference number 107897 

Local authority Leeds  

Inspection number 10211184 

Type of school Primary 

School category Community 

Age range of pupils 3 to 11 

Gender of pupils Mixed 

Number of pupils on the school roll 268 

Appropriate authority The governing body 

Chair of governing body Edward Langham 

Headteacher Anna Ellison 

Website www.weetwoodschool.co.uk/ 

Date of previous inspection 17 January 2017, under section 8 of the 
Education Act 2005 

 

Information about this school 
 

 The headteacher was appointed in January 2022. The deputy headteacher was 
appointed in March 2022.  

 The school uses no alternative provision.  

 There is a much lower than national percentage of pupils who are eligible for pupil 
premium funding.  

 

Information about this inspection 
 
 This was the first routine onsite inspection the school received since the COVID-19 

pandemic began. The inspector discussed the impact of the pandemic with school 
leaders and has taken that into account in their evaluation of the school. 

 The inspector met with the headteacher, deputy headteacher, curriculum leaders, 
SENCo, staff and pupils. Meetings were also held with seven members of the governing 
body and a representative of the local authority.  

 The inspector carried out deep dives in these subjects: early reading, mathematics and 
history. For each deep dive, the inspector met with curriculum leaders, spoke to pupils 
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and teachers, visited lessons and looked at pupils’ work. The inspector observed pupils 
reading to the deputy headteacher. 

 The inspector examined safeguarding records, attendance figures, curriculum plans and 
policies. 

 The inspector considered the views of parents from the 106 responses to Ofsted’s 
survey, Parent View, and from conversations with parents before the start of the school 
day. 

 The views of staff were considered in meetings with the inspector and from the 12 
responses to Ofsted’s staff questionnaire.  

 The views of pupils were considered from meetings with them.  

 

Inspection team 

 

Tracey Ralph, lead inspector Her Majesty's Inspector 
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The Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills (Ofsted) 

regulates and inspects to achieve excellence in the care of children and young 

people, and in education and skills for learners of all ages. It regulates and 
inspects childcare and children's social care, and inspects the Children and Family 

Court Advisory and Support Service (Cafcass), schools, colleges, initial teacher 
training, further education and skills, adult and community learning, and education 

and training in prisons and other secure establishments. It assesses council 

children's services, and inspects services for children looked after, safeguarding and 
child protection. 

 
If you would like a copy of this document in a different format, such as large print 

or Braille, please telephone 0300 123 1231, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk. 
 

You may reuse this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format 

or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, 
visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/, write to the 

Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: 
psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk. 

 

This publication is available at http://reports.ofsted.gov.uk/. 
 

Interested in our work? You can subscribe to our monthly newsletter for more 
information and updates:  

http://eepurl.com/iTrDn. 

 
Piccadilly Gate 

Store Street 
Manchester 

M1 2WD 
 

T: 0300 123 1231 

Textphone: 0161 618 8524 
E: enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk 

W: www.gov.uk/ofsted 
 

© Crown copyright 2022 
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